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Emily Campbell, EDO volunteer, and
Kristy Robinson, Outreach solicitor

Australia is moving closer to implementing an Emissions
Trading Scheme (ETS) with the release of several key
reports in recent months outlining recommendations and
proposals for the design of an Australian scheme. There
are questions still to be answered, however, as we await
the federal government’s draft legislative package to be
released later this year.

Garnaut Climate Change Review draft report
In early July, the Garnaut Climate Change Review, lead

by economist Professor Ross Garnaut, released its draft
report (Garnaut Draft Report). The Garnaut Review was
commissioned by both the federal and state governments
to examine the 'impacts, challenges and opportunities of
climate change for Australia'.

The Garnaut Draft Report stressed the urgency of action,
finding that the world is already too late to avoid significant
impacts of climate change.  It found that emissions are
growing at a substantially greater rate than previously
understood, meaning we have less time than previously
thought to reduce global emissions. It also highlighted
Australia’s high vulnerability to climate change –
particularly WA, which it said will be “severely affected”.

The report emphasised the need to reach a global
agreement to reduce the risks of climate change to an

acceptable level but that this, in itself, is deeply
problematic. It also recommended an ETS as a primary
legal tool at a domestic level to reduce emissions and
made some recommendations for the design of an ETS,
addressed below.

Federal Green Paper
One week later, the federal government released its

Green Paper on an ETS, which it terms the 'Carbon
Pollution Reduction Scheme' (Green Paper).  The Green
Paper outlines the government's approach to the ETS
design, and adopts many of the recommendations made
in the Garnaut Draft Report, with some notable exceptions.

The basic elements of an Australian ETS
The basic elements of the government’s proposed ETS,

which is proposed to be a ‘cap and trade’ scheme, are:
• The government will set a nation-wide limit, or a

‘cap’, on how much carbon pollution industry can
produce in those sectors that will be covered by
the scheme

• The government will sell ’carbon pollution permits’
to allow all permit holders to pollute up to the total
capped amount. Emitters of greenhouse gases in
those sectors will need to acquire a permit for every
tonne of greenhouse gas that they emit, which they
will need to surrender at the end of each year

• Depending on the price and demand for these
permits, it may become cheaper for some firms to
reduce emissions than to buy permits.

Coverage
In line with the recommendations of the Draft Garnaut

Report, the scheme is proposed to have relatively wide
coverage. It aims to cover the bulk of national emissions
(approximately 75%) and is likely to include around 1,000
high-emitting firms.

The scheme is to include all greenhouse gases included
under the Kyoto Protocol (carbon dioxide, methane,
nitrous oxide, sulphur hexafluoride, hydro fluorocarbons
and per fluorocarbons). It will cover a wide range of
sectors – stationary energy, transport (including petrol),
industrial processes, fugitive emissions and waste.

An interesting area excluded from the proposed ETS
is the agricultural sector, on the basis that emissions are
difficult to measure, and there are limited offset

ETS one step closer with Green Paper and
Garnaut Review reports
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EDO on the road
EDO Principal solicitor Cameron Poustie, Outreach

solicitor Kristy Robinson, and intern Christal George
visited Esperance in July.

The EDO presented at the AGM of the active community
group Locals for Esperance Development (LED) on
Sunday 27 July. We discussed EIA and pollution law in
WA, focusing on the opportunities for community
involvement.

We also held a Climate Change Seminar on 28 July, as
part of a project funded by the Don Chipp Foundation
Grant. The seminar addressed existing climate change
law and current developments, including the recently
released Garnaut Climate Change Review Draft Report,
and the federal government’s Carbon Pollution Reduction
Scheme Green Paper, again focusing on opportunities to
get involved in the legal process. This workshop was
combined with a free legal advice session after the seminar.

Above Kristy Robinson speaking at the LED AGM.
Left Michelle and Samantha Crisp with the EDO team, l-r: Christal,
Kristy and Cameron in Esperance.

On the home front
Kristy Robinson, Outreach solicitor

Many thanks to LED members, especially Michelle
Crisp and family, for your exceptional hospitality. The
EDO feels very grateful to be able to visit and get to know
inspirational groups and individuals like you!

Thank you and farewell...
The EDO is sad to farewell Cameron Poustie, our

Principal solicitor. Continuing a long history of involvement
with the EDO and the WA environmental movement,
Cameron has been Principal solicitor since April 2006.
In his time here Cam has provided advice and assistance
to countless clients, including advice that helped convince
the City of Albany to vote to propose expanding third-
party planning appeal rights in that area; as well as
assistance in warding off defamation threats, and
representation in two successful forest protest litigations.

During his time with the EDO Cam has also done many
community legal education presentations, published
numerous articles and fact sheets, and was a driving force
behind the EDO’s many law reform projects. The EDO
extends sincere gratitude to Cam for his contribution, and
wishes him well in his future involvement with the
environment movement.

A big thank you also goes to Christal George, who we
must also farewell. Christal has been working with the
EDO as an intern on a voluntary basis since June 2007.
Christal has provided a significant contribution to the

➤ next page
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Corrections
The article Two new staff join EDOWA as both

Attorneys General chip in in the June 2008 edonews
edition should not have said “we had been unsuccessful
in obtaining 08/09 Public Purposes Trust (PPT) funding
from the Law society.”

The Law Society is not responsible for funding
application approvals under the PPT. It is the
responsibility of the PPT Allocations Committee to
make recommendations to the Attorney General, who
then makes the final decision to approve or otherwise.

• • • 

The article The preservation of solar access: let’s
take it out of the too-hard basket, in the June 2008
edonews should have referred to the State Planning
Policy 3.1 (Residential design codes) [2008], not 2002.

Truth in Green advertising
Emily Campbell, EDO volunteer

As consumers become increasingly aware of the
environmental impacts of their purchasing habits, green
marketing claims such as ‘carbon neutral’ are becoming
ever more common.

But how are consumers to know which claims are
legitimate, or even what these kinds of claims mean?

Under section 52 of the Trade Practices Act 1974, it is
illegal for businesses (that is, corporations engaged in
trade and commerce) to engage in misleading or deceptive
conduct, or conduct which is ‘likely to mislead’. In order
to help businesses adhere to this law in making claims,
and to help consumers discriminate when purchasing
products which have environmental claims, the Australian
Competition and Consumer Commission (ACCC) has
released the publications Carbon Claims and the Trade
Practices Act; and Avoiding hot air: a consumer guide to
carbon claims (in the Environmental Issues section).

Carbon Claims and the Trade Practices Act is aimed
at assisting businesses understand their obligations under
the Act when they make claims about ‘carbon offsetting’
and ‘carbon neutrality’.

A major focus of this publication is the sale of carbon
offsets. The guide emphasises the need that such offsets
be in addition to those that would have happened anyway
(e.g. due to regulatory requirements or standard procedure
like upgrading equipment).  In order to demonstrate the
‘additionality’ of a carbon offset, providers must show
that the emission reductions being accredited as offsets
would not have occurred under ‘business as usual’.

The ‘forwarding’ of offsets was also flagged as a
problematic issue in the guide. When offsets are forward
credited, the buyer pays and has the offsets credited to
them upfront, although the offsets will be produced in the
future - for instance by a tree plantation. This carries the
risk that the actual emissions reductions will not eventuate,
so it is recommended that offset providers disclose to
customers when offsets are of this nature. Consumers
should also obtain a contractual commitment from the
provider that replacement credits be provided if the project
falls through.

The report also raises concerns that offsets can be
counted twice, and so recommends consumers and
providers make sure purchased offsets are ‘retired’ at the
point of sale. Providers are also warned against the use
of a symbol or official-looking logo that might give
consumers the impression of certification from an
independent third party when this is not the case.

On the issue of claims of carbon neutrality, the
publication emphasises that there is no universally accepted
definition for the term, but when making such claims,
providers and consumers alike should consider the ‘three
scopes’ of emissions. These are ‘direct emissions’ created
by the seller; ‘indirect energy emissions’ created by the
use of purchased energy; and ‘other indirect emissions’
which occur from secondary products and services utilised.

 Avoiding hot air: a consumer guide to carbon claims,
is aimed at educating consumers on what to look for and
what to ask when purchasing products and services with
carbon claims.

The guide recommends that consumers ask several
questions to determine whether an offset is reliable,
including whether it is additional, whether it is permanent,
and whether it has been double-counted.

Consumers are also urged to look for products or
activities that have had emissions claims approved by a
credible third party. Such third parties include various
government schemes that enforce minimum requirements
for approval, the Greenhouse Friendly™ initiative and
the GreenPower™ initiative.

Although the issues addressed in these publications are
not mandatory standards, much needed to govern carbon
claims in Australia, together with use of the Trade Practices
Act they are at least a first step toward some uniformity
and accountability in green advertising.  For more
information or a copy of these publications, go to the
ACCC’s website, www.accc.gov.au

EDO news

EDO’s work – in particular our Climate Change and EIA
project work, as well as assisting many clients, including
our successful forest protestors recently reported in
edonews.

We also farewell Alicia McAlister, who has provided
an enormous level of volunteer assistance since November
2007.  The EDO is extremely grateful for the time and
invaluable assistance that volunteers such as Christal and
Alicia provide. Thank you!

Upcoming AGM
The EDO’s AGM will be held on 27 November 2008,

so lock in the date! Members will receive formal
notification and details shortly.

from previous page
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Saab’s ‘carbon neutral’ claims
misleading, says Federal Court
Michael Bennett, EDO management committee

A recent Federal Court decision has highlighted the
legal pitfalls for companies which make misleading claims
about their product being ‘green’ or ‘carbon neutral’.

The case Australian Competition and Consumer
Commission v GM Holden Ltd [2008] FCA 1428 (18
September 2008), concerned newspaper advertisements
for Saab vehicles published in the second half of 2007.

The advertisements contained a headline statement:
"Grrrrrreen". They stated that "Every Saab is green. With
carbon emissions neutral across the entire Saab range".
The advertisements went on to state that "Saab will plant
17 native trees on your behalf in the first year as a
carbon offset".

The ACCC alleged that these advertisements were
misleading or deceptive, contrary to sections 52 and 53(c)
of the Trade Practices Act 1974.

In particular, it was alleged that the advertisements were
misleading or deceptive in that the carbon dioxide
emissions from any vehicle in the Saab range would not
be neutral over the life of that motor vehicle, and that the
tree planting referred to in the advertisements would not
provide a carbon dioxide offset for more than a
single year’s operation of any Saab motor vehicle.

GM Holden, the owner of Saab Australia, initially
disagreed with the ACCC’s allegations.  By the time the
matter got to court, however, it had conceded that its
conduct was misleading and deceptive, and it agreed to:

• pay the ACCC’s legal costs
• refrain from re-publishing the advertisement
• train all Saab marketing staff in relation to

misleading or deceptive conduct in the context of
‘green’ marketing claims for the purpose of ensuring
that the Saab marketing staff are aware of
responsibilities and obligations under sections 52
and 53 of the Trade Practices Act.

Alicia McAllister, EDO volunteer

In the landmark decision of Gippsland Coastal Board
v South Gippsland SC & Ors (No 2) [2008] VCAT 1545,
the Victorian Civil and Administrative Tribunal (VCAT)
refused development consent to a housing development
in South Gippsland due to climate change considerations.

The South Gippsland Shire Council had granted approval
for six dwellings on Crown allotments in the Grip Road
area of Toora, a farming zone close to the South Gippsland
coast which juts out into Bass Strait. The Gippsland
Coastal Board, the coastal management authority, applied
for a merits review in the VCAT.

The VCAT refused the development consent on three
grounds. The first two grounds related to zoning objectives
and planning controls, while the third and most significant
ground was that the risk of more intense storms and sea
level rises arising from climate change rendered the area
unsuitable for residential development.

In reaching this conclusion the VCAT relied upon section
60(1)(e) of the Planning and Environment Act 1987 (Vic)
and the ‘precautionary principle’. Section 60(1)(e) requires
planning authorities, when considering development
applications, to take into account: “any significant effect
... which the responsible authority considers the
environment may have on the use or development”. The
VCAT held that the requirements of this section were
“sufficiently broad to include the influence that climate
change and coastal processes may have on the proposed
developments.”

The third ground of refusal also turned on the application
of the ‘precautionary principle’. This principle, found in
the Rio Declaration on Environment and Development
1992, states that where there is a threat of serious or
irreversible environmental damage, lack of full scientific
certainty should not be used as a reason for postponing
cost-effective measure to prevent environmental
degradation. Although the VCAT conceded that there was
an absence of scientific certainty as to the degree of sea
level rise, VCAT deputy president Helen Gibson concluded
that “...increases in the severity of storm events coupled
with rising sea levels create a reasonably foreseeable risk
of inundation of the subject land and the proposed
dwellings, which is unacceptable.” [emphasis added]

However, VCAT acknowledged that the relevance of
climate change in the planning decision-making process
is still at an “evolutionary phase” and that each case
concerning the possible impacts of climate change will
turn on its own facts and circumstances.

Brendan Sydes, Principal solicitor at EDO Victoria, was
reported as saying that the case is significant because
there are so few decisions dealing with climate-change
related risks. “It will hopefully set the groundwork for
future decisions, because this issue hasn’t really been
broached by the VCAT before ... I think it is a belated but
early indicator of the sort of decision-making that we can
expect from courts and tribunals, and it is also likely to

Climate change considerations become imperative
for Victorian decision-makers

at least be referred to [in other jurisdictions],” he said.
Hopefully, the Gippsland decision and climate change
factors will now also be relevant considerations in WA’s
planning assessments.
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Appeal to protect McArthur
River dismissed
Emily Campbell, EDO volunteer, and
Kristy Robinson, Outreach solicitor

In the midst of a mining boom, the ongoing dispute in
relation to the McArthur River mine reveals how keen
some governments can be to support mining, in spite of
environmental and indigenous people’s concerns.  After
a long battle, a recent decision of the Federal Court has
upheld the federal Environment Minister’s approval of
the expansion of the McArthur River mine.

Background
Since 1993 the McArthur River Mining Pty Ltd (MRM),

owned by the Xstrata mining group, has operated an
underground mine to extract and process zinc, lead and
silver in the Gulf region of the Northern Territory. The
mine is situated near the McArthur River and is one of
the largest zinc mines in the world.

In 2003, MRM proposed to expand the mine and to
convert it from an underground mine to an open-cut mine.
This proposal required a significant diversion of the river
over a section of about 5.5km, as can be seen from the
aerial photograph below. The proposal also planned to
increase the life of the mine by an additional 25-35 years.

McArthur River and the MRM mine. Photo and labels courtesy of
www.sacredland.org/weblog/category/8.

Traditional owners, who hold native title claims over
the area, raised many concerns about the impact of the
proposal. In particular, they believe the area is home to
the Rainbow Serpent, raising concerns that the sacred site
will be destroyed. There are also significant environmental
concerns about the proposal, such as the impact of the
diversion on water and marine species; migratory bird
species; the endangered freshwater sawfish, by affecting
its habitats and its capacity to migrate up and down the
river; and pollution. These concerns meant that the approval
of the federal Environment Minister was also required,
as this was a ‘controlled action’ under the Environment
Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act 1999 (Cth)
(EPBC Act).

In 2006 the environmental impacts of the proposal were
assessed by the Northern Territory Environmental
Protection Agency (NTEPA). The assessment reported
the possibility of significant environmental damage,

including that contaminated seepage from mining and
milling operations would enter regional ground water.
This advice was adopted by the NT Minister for Natural
Resources, Environment and Heritage, who rejected the
proposal.

The Minister then suggested that MRM lodge an
amended proposal.  After public comments were submitted
on the amended proposal, the NTEPA assessed the proposal
again, noting that although some of the issues raised
previously had been met, serious concerns still remained
about the altered proposal.

The Minister then subsequently approved  the open-cut
expansion. A week later, former federal Environment
Minister Ian Campbell announced that he had also
approved the open cut proposal under s133 of the EPBC
Act.

Earlier proceedings in the Supreme Court
In December 2006 representatives of the traditional

owners sought a judicial review of the Mining and Energy
Minister’s decision to grant the approval.

In April 2007 the NT Supreme Court found in favour
of the plaintiffs, finding that the Minister’s approval was
invalid as he had accepted the proposal through an
amendment to the Mine Management Plan, rather than
varying or revoking the existing mining authorisation.

Special legislation
Two days after the Supreme Court judgment, the NT

government introduced, and soon passed, legislation to
remove any limitations imposed by the court’s findings,
and allowing the mine expansion to proceed.

Federal Court proceedings
In February 2007 representatives of the traditional

owners challenged the Campbell’s approval.
The appeal challenged the validity of the approval on

a number of grounds, including that the Minister did not
take into account the conditions imposed by the Northern
Territory on the proposal relating to its environmental
impacts.

The court found that Minister Campbell had failed to
take into account the conditions imposed by the Northern
Territory. Nonetheless, the court said that failure did not
make the Minister’s decision invalid, because consideration
of the NT conditions could not have made a material
difference to the Minister’s decision.

The appeal was dismissed.

Full Federal Court proceedings
The traditional owners then appealed to the Full Bench

of the Federal Court. The grounds of appeal include that
the former Commonwealth Environment Minister claimed
he had considered MRM’s mining management plan when
approving the diversion, when in fact it was never in his
possession.

The appeal was heard on 18-19 in August 2008, and
the decision is yet to be handed down.
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Cash for your cans?
Nicole Hauck, EDO volunteer

A bill recently introduced into the Senate seeks to
provide financial incentives to recycle drink containers,
and force the producers and distributors of beverages to
manage their beverage containers in order to reduce their
environmental impact.

The Drink Container Recycling Bill 2008 was introduced
in March 2008 by Family First Senator Steve Fielding.
The Bill proposes to increase the accountability and
product control of producers and distributors of beverages
by requiring them to have an approved beverage container
stewardship plan.

The beverage container stewardship plan must include
management plans to reduce the environmental impact
of beverage containers throughout the lifecycle of those
containers, and redesigning beverage containers to improve
reusability or recyclability.

The Bill also introduces a cash refund for each container
returned, to encourage recycling. This would be funded
by a deposit paid by the consumer at the point of sale.

A similar container deposit refund scheme introduced
in South Australia in 1977 has proven successful in
reducing litter and promoting resource recovery. On 1
September, South Australia increased its recycling refund
from five cents to ten cents per container, to encourage
even more recycling of beverage containers, and reduce
litter and landfill.

Plastic bag levy proposed
Nicole Hauck, EDO volunteer, and
Kristy Robinson, Outreach solicitor

In an effort to encourage consumers to reduce the use
of plastic bags, the Australian Greens have proposed
legislation to apply a 25c levy on plastic bags at the retail
point of sale.  Senator Bob Brown introduced the Plastic
Bag Levy (Assessment and Collection) Bill in May 2008.
 The proposed legislation would require retailers to charge
customers for plastic shopping bags.

According to the Greens, similar laws in Ireland have
led to a reduction of up to 90% in plastic bag use.

Legal boost for public
participation in ACT
Kristy Robinson, Outreach solicitor

Community groups in the ACT wanting to contribute
to public debate and express concerns about environmental
impacts of projects now have some legal protection to do
so.

In August 2008 the ACT Assembly passed the Protection
of Public Participation Act 2008, introduced by Greens
MLA Dr Deb Foskey. The Act provides protection against
legal action which is designed to silence people wanting
to contribute to public debates, often referred to as SLAPPs
(strategic litigation against public participation).

Where a defendant considers that litigation is being
brought against it to either:

• discourage the defendant (or anyone else) from
engaging in public participation

• divert the defendant's resources away from
engagement in public participation to the
proceeding; or

• punish or disadvantage the defendant for engaging
in public participation

the court may order the plaintiff to pay a financial penalty
to the Territory.  Even though the Bill, when proposed
originally sought to allow the court to make an order to
dismiss a case brought for an improper purpose, this right
was removed in the final Act.

In the words of Dr Foskey: “[I]n the absence of a national
or enforceable Bill of Rights, legislation like this is
essential to protect democratic freedoms.”

Commonwealth Bill aims to
encourage renewable energy
Nicole Hauck, EDO Volunteer, and
Kristy Robinson, Outreach Solicitor

The Renewable Energy (Electricity) Amendment (Feed-
in-Tariff) Bill 2008 was introduced to federal Parliament
by Australian Greens Senator Christine Milne in May
2008.  The Bill proposes to amend the Renewable Energy
(Electricity) Act 2000 to encourage greater deployment
of renewable energy technologies.

Under the Bill, electricity retailers must allow owners
of ‘qualifying generators’ to supply the electricity grid
with electricity generated from selected renewable energy
sources. Owners of qualifying generators would be paid
a ‘feed-in tariff rate’ for the renewable electricity which
they produce from renewable energy sources installed
after the commencement of the Amendment Act.

In setting the rate, the Minister for Climate Change may
take into account and provide different rates, depending
on the type, location and capacity of qualifying generator.
In this way, it can provide specifically tailored support
for different technologies. The payments are calculated
on a ‘gross’ basis – that is, the generator is paid for all
the electricity produced, not just electricity exported to
the grid.

➤ page 11



requiring registration. As the motor was the bike’s primary
source of power, registration was required. Matherson
was convicted of driving an unregistered vehicle and fined
$500.

The RTA’s website sets out the kind of motorised bicycles
and scooters which do or do not need registration. Motor-
assisted pedal cycles are exempt, provided the maximum
engine output power does not exceed 200W.  However,
these vehicles must have been designed as a bicycle - that
is, to be primarily propelled by human power, with the
motor attached as ‘a supplementary aid only’.

NSW MLA Robert Murray raised the issue in Parliament
in June this year, noting the anomaly in public policy that
1200W mobility scooters do not require licensing or
registration, but under NSW law 200W motor-assisted
pedal bikes do.

He said the Supreme Court decision had caused
significant concern among a number of residents who had
purchased similar bikes, under the presumption that they
would not require registration.

Emily Campbell, EDO volunteer, and
Kristy Robinson, Outreach solicitor

While it would appear that Australians are being
encouraged to reduce their greenhouse gas emissions,
particularly from vehicles, a recent decision by the NSW
Supreme Court shows how the law is sending mixed
messages to would-be cyclists.

In June the NSW Supreme Court enforced charges
against Deborah Matherson for her use of  an unregistered
electric bicycle, in Matheson v Director of Public
Prosecutions (NSW) [2008] NSWSC 550.

Matherson was pulled over by police while riding a
motor-assisted pedal cycle, or ‘e-bike’, and was charged
with driving an unregistered motor vehicle. She said that
the vehicle was a ‘pushbike’ with pedals, and that she had
been informed by the NSW Roads & Traffic Authority
(RTA) that the vehicle did not need to be registered; nor
did she require a motorcycle rider’s licence, because the
machine’s electric engine did not exceed 200 watts.

In court, Matherson gave evidence that her reasons for
purchasing the vehicle included fuel efficiency, and the
fact that no licence was needed, as advertised by the seller
of the bike. She said she probably would not have
purchased the vehicle if she had known registration was
necessary.

The decision of the Supreme Court upheld the local
magistrate’s decision at first instance, which found that
the bike primarily relied on its 200W electric motor, and
that the pedals were used only as secondary power. The
magistrate also formed the view that the physical
appearance of the vehicle more resembled a motor scooter
than a pedal cycle, and considered that the pedals were
placed on the bike to allow the bike to be marketed as not

Public policy frustration for electric bike users
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Nicole Hauck, EDO volunteer, and
Kristy Robinson, Outreach solicitor

As everyone is acutely aware, coal-fired power stations
are major emitters of greenhouse gases. Common sense
would suggest that continuing and even increasing their
use   contradicts efforts to reduce emissions. To date, this
has not stopped WA’s continuing support for these major
emitters.

For example, proposed emissions from two power
stations approved in 2005 and 2006 at Collie (Bluewaters,
Stages I and II) are expected to increase WA’s total
greenhouse gas by 4% each year, for the 20-30 year
lifetime of the plants. Several other proposals currently
being considered by the State Government are going to
further increase emissions.  These include a coal mine
and power station near Eneabba, and two coal-fired power
stations as part of the expansion of Bluewaters coal-fired
power station (stages III and IV) near Collie. Together
these three proposals will increase WA’s total emissions
by a further 10% each year, over their lifetime (ie, seven
million tonnes per annum).

Setting greenhouse emissions intensity standards
In an urgent attempt to prevent any further increases in

emissions, private member’s bills have recently been
introduced into the Commonwealth and the State
Parliaments to prevent any more high-emitting power
stations being approved.

At the Commonwealth level, former Democrats Senator
Lyn Allison introduced the Environmental Protection and
Biodiversity Conservation Amendment (Control of Power
Station Emissions) Bill 2008, which seeks to amend the
Environment Protection and Biodiversity Conservation
Act 1999 (EPBC Act) by providing for an environmentally
responsible limit of carbon dioxide emissions from power
stations.  It sets a greenhouse emission intensity threshold
that requires any new power station must comply with by
using a technology with less than 0.6 tonnes of carbon
dioxide equivalent (CO2-e)per megawatt hour (MWh).

At a State level, in June 2008 the Greenhouse Gas
Emission Reduction (Power Stations) Bill 2008 (WA) was
introduced into the Parliament by the Greens, to set

➤  page 11
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Greenpeace press release Wednesday, 10 September 2008

(Available at http://www.greenpeace.org.uk/media/press-
releases/blow-government-coal-policy-climate-campaigners-are-
acquitted-20080911)

Ministers suffered a blow to their energy plans today
as six Greenpeace volunteers were acquitted by a Crown
Court jury of criminal damage, in a case that centred on
the contribution made to climate change by burning coal.

The charges arose after the six attempted to shut down
the Kingsnorth coal-fired power station in Kent (UK) last
year by scaling the chimney and painting the Prime
Minister's name down the side. The defendants pleaded
not guilty and relied in court on the defence of ‘lawful
excuse' - claiming they shut the power station in order to
defend property of a greater value from the global impact
of climate change.

Today's acquittal is a potent challenge to the government's
plans for new coal-fired power stations, from jurors
representing ordinary people in Britain who, after hearing
the evidence supported the right to take direct action in
order to protect the climate.

Over five days of evidence Maidstone Crown Court
heard testimony from the world's leading climate scientist,
an Inuit leader from Greenland, and David Cameron's
environment adviser. The jury was told that Kingsnorth
emits 20,000 tonnes of CO2 every day —the same amount
as the 30 least-polluting countries in the world combined
—and that the government has advanced plans to build
a new coal-fired power station next to the existing site on
the Hoo Peninsula in Kent.

The not guilty verdict means the jury believed that
shutting down the coal plant was justified in the context
of the damage to property caused around the world by
CO2 emissions from Kingsnorth.

One of the Kingsnorth 6, Emily Hall, said after her
acquittal: “This is a huge blow for the government's plans
to build new coal-fired power stations. It's coal that should
have been on trial, not us. After this verdict, the only
people left in Britain who think new coal is a good idea
are Business Secretary John Hutton and Energy Minister
Malcolm Wicks. It's time the Prime Minister stepped in,
showed some leadership, and embraced a clean energy
future for Britain.”

Another of the defendants, Ben Stewart, added: “This
verdict marks a tipping point for the climate change
movement. We have the clean technologies at hand to
power our economy – it's time we turned to them instead
of coal.”

The defence called as a witness Professor James Hansen,
a NASA director who advises Al Gore, and is known as
the world's leading climate scientist. Hansen told the court
that more than a million species would be made extinct
because of climate change, and calculated that Kingsnorth
would proportionally be responsible for 400 of these.

“We are in grave peril,” he told the jury. “Somebody
needs to step forward and say there has to be a moratorium,
draw a line in the sand and say no more coal-fired power
stations.”

Blow to UK coal policy as climate campaigners acquitted

The ‘Kingsnorth 6’ atop the powerplant chimney.

Asked by Michael Wolkind QC, for the defence, if
carbon dioxide damages property, Hansen replied, “Yes,
it does.” Asked if stopping emissions of any amount of
it therefore protects property, he replied, “Yes it does, in
proportion to the amount.” He added that he thought there
was an immediate need to protect property at risk from
climate change.

Tory green adviser Zac Goldsmith also gave evidence
for the defence. He told the court: “By building a coal-
power plant in this country, it makes it very much harder
to exert pressure on countries like China and India. I think
that's something that is felt in government circles.”

He later told the jury: “Legalities aside, I suppose if a
crime is intended to prevent much larger crimes, I think
then a lot of people would consider that as justified and
a good thing.”

The court was told that some of the property in
immediate need of protection included parts of Kent at
risk from rising sea levels, the Pacific island state of
Tuvalu, and areas of Greenland. The defendants also cited
the Arctic icesheet, China's Yellow River region, the
Larsen B ice shelf in Antarctica, coastal areas of
Bangladesh, and the city of New Orleans.

The acquittal is the first case where preventing property
damage from climate change has been used as part of a
'lawful excuse' defence in court. The defence has previously
been successfully deployed by defendants accused of
damaging a military jet bound for Indonesia to be used
in the war against East Timor before independence.

The defendants had intended to paint 'GORDON BIN
IT' down the side of the chimney but were served a High
Court injunction by police helicopter, when they had only
got as far as painting the Prime Minister's first name.

(Last month a new report by Poyry, Europe's leading
energy consultants, concluded that Britain could meet its
energy demands without new coal. If the UK hit its
existing efficiency and renewables targets it would negate
the case for a new coal-fired power station at Kingsnorth
and at least seven other proposed sites. An earlier Poyry
report, published in June, found at least 16 gigawatts of
untapped potential from 'Combined Heat and Power'
plants – super-efficient power stations that are popular in
Scandinavia but little used in the UK.)
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Improving access to information
Nicole Hauck, EDO volunteer, and
Kristy Robinson, Outreach solicitor

To participate genuinely and effectively within a
democracy and the decision-making processes of
government, it is imperative that the community be able
to access and independently scrutinise government
information. For this, we need an effective freedom of
information regime.

An extensive review of the Commonwealth Freedom of
Information (FOI) Act undertaken by the Australian Law
Reform Commission and the Administrative Review
Council in January 1996 revealed several flaws in the
functioning of FOI laws. The FOI administration was
criticised for a disturbing “culture of secrecy” in some
government agencies, where it appears that the initial
presumption of the agency various non-disclosure of
requested documents, rather than the other way around,
as intended by the FOI Act. According to the Ombudsman’s
observations, the findings were illustrative of a “growing
culture of passive resistance to the disclosure of
information”.  The review made many recommendations
which have not yet been implemented.

The Freedom of Information Amendment (Open
Government) Bill 2003 [2008] is a Private Member’s Bill
to give effect to many of those recommendations, through
amendments to the Freedom of Information Act (Cth)
1982.  Although most recently introduced in June 2008
by then Democrats Senator Andrew Murray, the Bill was
first introduced in June 2003, after an earlier version in
2000.

The Bill aims to extend the right of the Australian
community to access information in the possession of the
Government of the Commonwealth to enable people to
participate in the policy, accountability and decision-
making process of government, and to increase the
accountability of the executive branch of Parliament.

The Bill specifically introduces a right to access personal
information in documentary form about an applicant in
the possession of ministers, departments and public
authorities, as well as a general right of access to the
national resource of information.

The Bill proposes a number of changes to exemption
clauses, to promote a pro-disclosure approach. It also
seeks to reduce the time limits for governments’ processing
requests, and establish a more reasonable, free system,
allowing access to personal information to be free and
clarification of the discretion to waive or reduce charges.
Various unnecessary charges would be abolished.

ACT feed-in laws passed
Kirsten Miller, Principal solicitor, EDO-ACT
Excerpt from an article in EDO-ACT Bulletin, Winter 2008.

On 2 July 2008 the ACT Legislative Assembly passed
the Electricity Feed-in (Renewable Energy Premium) Bill
2008, which introduces feed-in laws for her ACT. The
EDO welcomes the successful passage of the Bill, which
was introduced as a Private Member’s Bill by MLA Mick
Gentleman. The laws establish an incentive structure to
boost the adoption of renewable energy. Electricity
companies are required to buy renewable electricity (from
people who generate electricity from renewable sources
such as solar photovoltaics) at a premium rate.

However, though the Bill passed through the Assembly,
the scheme will not commence until July 2009, unless an
earlier date is determined by the Minister. The EDO
welcomes assurances made by MLA Mick Gentleman
during Parliamentary debate that the government will
determine a commencement date as soon as possible.

Halting the Salt: a win for the
Exmouth Gulf
Alicia McAllister, EDO volunteer

On 23 July 2008, the Environmental Protection Authority
rejected unconditionally a proposal by Strait Salts Pty Ltd
for a large-scale salt mine to proceed in the
environmentally-sensitive area of Exmouth Gulf. EPA
chairman Paul Vogel said the EPA had concluded that the
proposal presents unacceptably high risks of environmental
harm to wetland values, and unacceptable levels of
uncertainty in relation to long-term management of bitterns.
The EPA also considered that the 17,765-hectare salt field
should not be located within a wetland of national
significance that is a critical environmental asset. The
whole of the east coast of Exmouth Gulf, including all of
the salt flats and inshore waters, is listed as a wetland of
national importance in A Directory of Important Wetlands
in Australia.

Disturbance on the salt flats in the gulf would have
serious and irreversible adverse impacts on algal mats
and mangroves, which underpin the productivity of the
wetland and the gulf. The mine would also threaten
humpback whales —which migrate to the area each year
to rest and nurse their young—dugongs, sea turtles, and
many other fish and birds living and breeding in the area.
The mine would also seriously impact the local tourism,
prawning and pearling industries, which all rely on the
gulf remaining pristine and sustainable.

Halt the Salt Alliance spokesperson Nic Dunlop said
the group, which opposes the mine, were delighted with
the decision, and urged the Minister for Environment to
follow the EPA’s advice. “The Exmouth Gulf, highly
regarded for its environmental significance and having
been identified for special protection through a number
of state and federal government mechanisms, would face
an uncertain future if the mine proceeds.”

The EPA’s decision is currently on appeal.
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Rejection of a number of Garnaut Review
recommendations

One controversial difference between the Garnaut Draft
Report and the Green Paper is the government’s rejection
of the Garnaut Review’s recommendation not to
compensate coal-fired power plants, as there was no real
economic or environmental reason for doing so. Ignoring
this recommendation, the government has confirmed that
it will provide ‘direct assistance’ to coal-fired power plants
that were in existence before 2007. Exactly how much
assistance is still uncertain.

Another difference lies in the two reports' approaches
to the pricing of permits. The Garnaut Draft Report
favoured a direct move to an unconstrained carbon price
but acknowledged that there was a legitimate second-best
case for fixing the price for permits for the first two years
of the scheme, so as to provide a ‘soft start’ to emissions
trading. The Green Paper proposes that a cap be placed
on the price of carbon for at least the first five years of
the scheme, but has been criticised for limiting the potential
effectiveness of the scheme to reduce emissions, by
ensuring that it does not become too expensive to buy the
right to pollute.

The government also proposes free permit allocation
to what it terms ‘Emission Intensive Trade Exposed (EITE)
industries’. Allocation would be based on a sliding scale
of compensation based on industry benchmarks, with the
most compensation going to the most emission-intensive
industries, with the highest emitters receiving 90% of
their permits free, effectively rewarding the highest
polluters. Although the Garnaut Review did recommend
some support for EITE industries, it recommended against
free permits.

Supplementary and Final Garnaut Climate
Change Review targets disappoint

In early September 2008, the Garnaut Climate Change
Review released its Supplementary Draft Report, Targets
and Trajectories (Supplementary Draft Report) which
recommends emissions reductions targets, and analyses
the costs and benefits of acting to cut carbon emissions. 

The findings of this and the earlier reports were
incorporated into the Final Report of the Garnaut Climate
Change Review, which was released on 30 September
2008 (Final Report).

The final report considers that reaching 450 parts per
million (ppm) of carbon dioxide equivalent (CO2-e) or
550 ppm of CO2-e by 2050 is feasible, and emphasises
the view that Australia should “throw its full weight
behind securing an effective international agreement from
2013”.

According to the Garnaut Review, although an agreement
to limit greenhouse gas emissions to 450ppm CO2-e would
be desirable, and would require Australia to reduce its
emissions by 25% from 2000 levels by 2020 (and 90%
by 2050), such an agreement would not be easy to reach. 
The Supplementary Draft Report “reluctantly” concludes
that such an international agreement is “not immediately
feasible”.

➤ next page

ETS one step closer

opportunities currently available. The government plans
to undertake further research and consultation, and aims
to make a final decision on the inclusion of this sector in
2013.

The forestry industry would be included on an ‘opt-in’
basis. Forests established after 1990 can create emission
units where they have a net increase in CO2 stored, but
will also attract a liability where there is a net reduction
(eg if a forest has been harvested or destroyed).  Emissions
from deforestation generally, however, will not be included
in the scheme.

Targets
The Green Paper does not address the vital issue of how

many permits will be released each year that the scheme
is in place, or what the emissions reductions targets will
be. These details are to be released in December 2008.
More recently, the Garnaut Climate Change Review
released its recommended targets and trajectories, outlined
below.

Assistance and transitional measures
The federal government has indicated that it intends to

use all the money raised under the scheme to provide
financial support to various participants of the scheme,
including tax relief to low-income households to
compensate for more expensive goods and services, and
to cut increases in the cost of petrol. Some of these
assistance measures, however, reject specific
recommendations made in the Garnaut Draft Report.



page 11

Greenhouse intensity standards

greenhouse gas emissions intensity standard for new
power stations in WA. The bill proposes that intensity
standard be set at 500 kilograms (0.5 tonne) of CO2-e
per MWh of electricity sent out.

These emission standards would allow renewable energy,
combined-cycle gas, cogeneration and genuine ‘clean
coal’ projects to go ahead, but not conventional coa- fired
power stations, which emit approximately 0.92 tonnes
per MWh, and inefficient gas plants. Both bills seek to
complement the Commonwealth Government’s proposed
emissions trading scheme, by setting a minimum standard
as an ‘insurance policy’ on a trading scheme, and
preventing decisions that lock high emissions increases
into the future.

from page 7

Conservation groups support
calls for mining moratorium
Alicia McAllister, EDO volunteer

On 25 July 2008 conservation groups announced their
support for a moratorium on all new exploration and
mining in the Kimberley until the completion of site
assessments for the development of an LNG plant in the
region. This moratorium was called by the Kimberley
Land Council’s Executive Director, Wayne Bergmann,
because the sheer number of proposed projects in WA’s
mining boom is placing intense pressure on community
organisations like Native Title representative bodies and
environment non-government groups. These organisations,
who work to protect the unique heritage values of the
region, are not adequately resourced to keep up with the
demand. Tim Nicol, a Conservation Council of WA
spokesperson, explained that “... Kimberley traditional
owners and environment groups must be given adequate
time to assess the impacts of any development proposed
in the region ... Industry should not be allowed to establish
a foothold without full and open scrutiny.”

Cth Bill to encourage renewable energy

The feed-in-tariff rate is fixed, and guaranteed for 20
years from the date of registration. The Minister can
increase the rate at any time, but decrease it only after
five years, by a maximum of 10%. The scheme is funded
by a levy payable by all electricity retailers and direct
customers of electrical energy from the grid.

Only generators installed after the scheme starts, who
forego participation in MRET, can be qualifying generators.
Thus the amendments complement the existing MRET
scheme, which has been successful in promoting existing
lowest-cost renewable energy technologies, but does not
provide sufficient support for newer, emerging technologies
which may be more expensive initially but have potential
to be the most cost-effective, such as solar thermal and
geothermal, which are able to provide base-load
generation).
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The final report considers that there are reasonable
chances of securing an agreement to reduce gas
concentration levels to 550ppm CO2-e, which would
require Australia to reduce its emissions from 2000 levels
by 10% by 2020 and 80% by 2050. At the very least, the
report recommends Australia should commit to reducing
its emissions by 5% from 2000 levels by 2020.

The targets recommended by the Garnaut Climate
Change Review have been criticised by many as being
inadequate to address climate change. Australian Greens
senators Bob Brown and Christine Milne were reported
as saying that the targets risk catastrophic climate change
and will undermine global negotiations towards an effective
climate treaty.

To put these greenhouse gas concentration levels into
context, according to the International Panel on Climate
Change (IPCC) projections in its 2007 Fourth Assessment
Report, the Physical Science Basis (regarded by the
Garnaut Review as mainstream science) of 450ppm of
CO2-e will result in temperature increase in the range
1.4–3.1°C (best guess 2.1°C) and a 550ppm will result
in a rise in the range of 1.9-4.4°C (best guess 2.9°C).

The Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research
Organisation (CSIRO) estimated that with a 2-3°C increase
97% of the Great Barrier Reef will be bleached every
year, and a 3-4°C rise will see “catastrophic mortality”
of coral species.The Executive Director of the United
Nations Environment Programme has also said that a 2°C
rise in temperature would “doom” Kiribati and many
other small island nations.

These impacts are obviously important considerations
for Australia’s when setting the final targets for its ETS.

Where to now?
The government is expected to release its draft legislative

package, or White Paper, and to give a ‘firm indication’
of its planned medium-term trajectory for the scheme in
December 2008. The phase-3 consultation process on the
draft legislative package is scheduled to run from
December 2008 to February 2008, with a Bill being
introduced into Parliament in March 2009. At this stage,
the government still intends to implement the Carbon
Pollution Reduction Scheme in 2010.

The Garnaut Climate Change Review reports are
available at www.garnautreview.org.au and the federal
government’s Green Paper and associated information at
www.environment.org.au.

For further information about climate change impacts
and legislation generally, or renewable energy legislation
and developments see our new Factsheets: Climate Change
and the Law and Renewable Energy and the Law, available
on our website, www.edowa.org.au
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